

CHICHESTER Historic Environment Strategy and Action Plan





www.chichester.gov.uk

Contents:	
Overview	3
Part One - Introduction and Objectives	5
Background Purpose of the Strategy Why the Historic Environment is Important Objectives and Priorities	5 5 6
Part Two - Context	8
Definition of the Historic Environment Protecting the Historic Environment Policy Context National Policy Local Policy Historic Context – Geology Historic Context - Chichester District Timeline Chichester City Chichester's District's Historic Environment The Significance of Chichester's District's Historic Environment	8 8 10 10 10 11 13 16 19 20
Part Three - Heritage Assets	22
Definition of a Heritage Asset Types of Asset and Designations Designated Heritage Assets Scheduled Monuments Listed Buildings Conservation Areas Registered Parks and Gardens Areas of Outstanding Natural Beauty National Parks Non-designated Heritage Assets Local designations - Local Buildings List Non-designated heritage assets Historic places and landscapes	22 22 23 23 24 25 26 26 27 27 28 28
Part Four - Action Plan for the Management of the Historic Environment	29
Introduction Action Plan Approach Council's roles and responsibilities in respect to	29 29
historic environment Action Plan Themes	29 31

Advice	32
Masterplanning for Delivering Strategic Growth	
and Regeneration	32
Planning Policy Development	33
Specialist Advice on Development Proposals	33
Specialist pre Application Advice	33
Advice on development proposals	35
Use of Statutory Powers and Enforcement of Planning Control	36
Heritage at Risk	36
Managing the Historic Environment	37
Review, designation and management of conservation areas	37
Compilation of the Local Heritage List	37
Identification and recording of the Historic Environment	38
Management of Historic Environment Assets	38
Engaging with the Historic Environment	39

Action Plan Programme

40

APPENDICES

Appendix 1	Designated Conservation Areas and Historic Parks and Gardens	41
Appendix 2	Glossary of Terms	43
Appendix 3	Action Plan Programme	55

Chichester Historic Environment Strategy and Action Plan -Overview

Chichester's historic environment is one of our greatest assets. It makes a very real contribution to our quality of life and the quality of our places, providing a sense of identity and a connection to the past; it is highly valued by residents and visitors. It is also an important asset that can help attract inward investment and provides a focus for tourism; evidence of, and information about, our past constitutes a powerful educational tool; and it can provide opportunities for improving public health and well-being through encouraging positive engagement with the historic environment as well as its contribution to maintaining familiar and stable environments.



The parish church, Earnley - Grade II*

The Strategy defines some key objectives and priorities to inform our policies and target our resources and sets out our approach to achieving these. It is structured into four broad sections:

- Part One: Introduction, and Objectives
- Part Two: Context (Policy and Chichester's Historic Environment)
- Part Three: Heritage Assets
- Part Four: Action Plan with a list of prioritised actions which will be refreshed regularly.

The Strategy and Action Plan has been drafted to support the Local Plan to inform the positive strategy for the Historic Environment as recommended by the NPPF. It applies to the Chichester District Local Plan area. Whilst the Strategy does not apply to those areas of the district that are within the South Downs National Park, the Action Plan covers the specialist planning services we provide to the National Park Authority in relation to the historic environment under the terms of a delegation agreement in respect of planning authority

functions. It does not cover other aspects of Historic Environment Actions within the National Park, such as conservation area appraisals, for which the National Park Authority has responsibility. Throughout this document references to Chichester District relate specifically to the Chichester District Local Plan Area, unless otherwise stated.



Part One – Introduction and Objectives

Background

This Strategy has been prepared by the Conservation and Design Team as part of Chichester's commitment to ensuring that the benefits of our heritage are fully realised and that changes to the city and the wider district are guided and managed in a way that is informed, strategic and shared and understood by all. It sets out our approach to achieving these aims to inform our policies and target our resources.

The production of this strategy is intended to enable a clear understanding of the district's historic environment and the Council's approach to its management and conservation. It is seen as contributing to delivering the locally specific spatial vision for a quality environment, envisaged in the Council's Design Protocol to ensure that in meeting the needs of our current and future communities the contribution the historic environment makes is understood and appreciated

The document has been written to promote greater awareness of the historic environment, and understanding of the pressures that it faces. It identifies the opportunities that it provides and sets out the Council's role in it's conservation and enhancement, including actions that are required to ensure that Chichester's historic environment is conserved for future generations.

The strategy will ensure that Chichester's historic environment is valued and understood, protected, conserved, cared for and where appropriate enhanced. The historic built environment requires broad public support and understanding, and this strategy will promote the important contribution it makes to the district's special environmental qualities and underpin the Council's commitment to its proper management for the benefit of future generations.

In Neighbourhood Plan areas, Parish or Town Councils will have an important role in protecting and conserving the historic environment within their areas. The District Council will provide support and advice to help communities achieve this objective.

Purpose of the Strategy

The Government attaches great importance to the protection and enhancement of the historic environment as one of key dimensions of sustainable development as identified within the National Planning Policy Framework (NPPF).Conserving heritage assets in a manner appropriate to their significance, so they can be enjoyed for their contribution to the quality of life of this and future generations is identified as one of the core planning principles of the Framework.

The Historic Environment Strategy and Action Plan sets out to define the character and special significance of the historic environment within the Local Plan Area of Chichester District and the Council's approach to its protection conservation and management. It underpins our commitment to achieving sustainable development as set out in National Policy and Chichester's Local Plan. This strategy sets out how we will ensure that the special qualities of the buildings, features, places, spaces and the networks that make up our city and towns and rural areas contribute to the quality of our environment, both now and in the future.

This Strategy and associated Action Plan will guide the Council's approach, in association with the South Downs National Park Authority, where appropriate, to positively managing

change within the district's historic environment and ensure that available resources are put to best use.

The Strategy identifies priorities for action to ensure resources are directed to best effect. It will assist the making of bids for resources, including partnership funding, to deliver regeneration projects that respect the historic environmental and a quality conservation service. It will be consistent with and help achieve the council's corporate goals and commitments set out in the New Local Plan through the environment, social and economic dimensions of sustainable development including cultural infrastructure.

The Strategy and Action Plan will:

- Clarify the council's responsibilities and reaffirm its commitment towards the conservation of Chichester's historic environment;
- In particular, the Strategy sets out the processes and tools available for protecting and maintaining the historic environment to ensure Chichester's distinctive historic and natural environment is conserved and enhanced. The Action Plan sets out the Council's approach to the use of these processes and tools to secure appropriate planning decisions that facilitate constructive conservation and management of the historic environment;
- Seek to make best use of this considerable asset, and to drive forward projects for the continued preservation and enhancement of this heritage;
- Define a series of key principles for management and protection of the historic environment; and
- Include a programme of action for the future management of the district's historic environment and cultural heritage.

Why the Historic Environment is Important

Evidence from the historic environment is important for its potential to increase future knowledge and for its value as a cultural, social, leisure, education and tourism resource. These survivals are finite and non-renewable, and are vulnerable to loss and damage from development activities and also by cumulative erosion through small scale change.

The historic environment represents tangible evidence of the district's past and is what defines our district. There are also sound economic reasons why the historic environment is important to Chichester in terms of making an attractive location to live and work and many visitors are keen to visit and learn more about the district's history and heritage. Understanding how the district has historically developed over time can help inform how it should grow in the future whilst conserving or enhancing these special characteristics.

Objectives and Priorities

To ensure a clear and consistent approach to the management of Chichester's historic environment it is necessary to take a strategic and holistic approach to its management. It is, therefore, helpful to define an underpinning set of objectives and priorities, however, they are not fixed and will be re-examined and reviewed regularly to ensure they remain current and relevant.

Objectives: The Chichester Historic Environment Strategy and Action Plan will:

- Promote the sustainable management of the historic environment;
- Promote local community participation in the management of the historic environment resource;
- Promote greater awareness of the historic environment amongst decision makers;
- Provide a strategic overview of the historic environment resource in the district;
- Identify the key issues and opportunities facing the historic environment in the district;
- Identify the key priorities for action to improve the management of the historic environment;
- Produce a targeted action plan;
- Promote a partnership approach to the management of the historic environment;
- Promote public understanding and enjoyment of the historic environment.

These objectives and priorities recognise that:

- All aspects of Chichester's environment, rural and urban, are 'historic' and its diversity is recognised;
- Change is inevitable and frequently necessary therefore all plans, policies and proposals affecting the historic environment should be based on a thorough understanding of the significance of any assets affected;
- Opportunities to better reveal or enhance significance can help our understanding of the historic environment to ensure that it is valued;
- The processes of historic land use and management and building craft traditions enshrined within the district's historic environment are what gives the area its local distinctiveness and special character;
- The historic environment belongs to the whole community, residents and visitors alike, and has great social value in the way it contributes to sense of place and through that to individual, communal and regional identity;
- Some features of the historic environment are of such significance that their conservation should be an overriding concern;
- In delivering change, working with the historic environment can provide more sustainable and long term solutions for communities;
- that there are real economic benefits to be gained from the conservation of the historic environment.

This Strategy and associated Action Plan will guide future work programmes, influence investment decisions and ensure the district's historic built environment is managed in a coordinated, structured and corporate way. It will be subject to widespread consultation and involvement in its development and delivery.

Part Two – Context

Definition of the Historic Environment

The term historic environment represents the material and natural remains of the past as shaped by people's activities through time and perceived by people now and, therefore, covers "all aspects of the environment resulting from the interaction between people and places through time, including all surviving physical remains of past human activity, whether visible, buried or submerged, and landscaped and planted or managed flora" (National Planning Policy Framework (NPPF) Annexe 2 – Glossary). The historic environment, therefore, provides the context for our everyday lives, comprising the places and buildings in which we live or work or which we enjoy to visit in our leisure time. It helps to define a sense of place that in turn promotes civic pride. As such the interpretation of the historic environment is different for everyone and can be very diverse.

In formal terms the historic environment comprises designated heritage assets such as listed buildings, registered parks and gardens, scheduled monuments, conservation areas, World Heritage Sites, protected wrecks and registered battlefields. The National Planning Policy Framework (NPPF) Paragraph 132 identifies heritage assets of the highest significance, including scheduled monuments, grade I and II* buildings, protected wreck sites and grade I and II* registered parks and gardens. But these designated assets represent only a small proportion of the historic environment that also includes, the countryside, towns and villages and the city itself, all of which have physical evidence for past human activity, over thousands of years.

Therefore, the historic environment also includes this wider landscape and the various individual features of places which give them their special character. Anything which has over time been influenced by the activities of humans can form part of our historic environment: for instance historic settlements; farmsteads; street and field patterns; the walls, ancient trees and hedgerows, footpaths and numerous things which adorn our streets like finger posts and milestones, post boxes and telephone kiosks. These features all come together to create the historic environment that people recognise and relate to.

In addition to the physical expression of the historic environment, there is also valuable documentary evidence in the form of collections, archives and hidden evidence of people's stories, photographs and memories, and artefacts that help us to understand how and why the historic environment was created. However we view our historic environment, it is a record of the past and a resource we should manage carefully for future generations.

Protecting the Historic Environment

The District Council has a statutory duty to protect the Historic Environment in the exercise of its planning functions. With respect to Listed Buildings and Conservation Areas this is set out in the Planning (Listed Buildings and Conservation Areas) Act 1990.

With respect to Listed Buildings

S.16 subsection (2) states:

"In considering whether to grant listed building consent for **any works** the local planning authority or the Secretary of State shall have special regard to the desirability of preserving the building or its setting or any features of special architectural or historic interest which it possesses". And, Section 66 Subsection (1) provides:

"In considering whether to grant planning permission **for development which affects a listed building or its setting**, the local planning authority or, as the case may be, the Secretary of State shall have special regard to the desirability of preserving the building or its setting or any features of special architectural or historic interest which it possesses."

With respect to Conservation Areas

S.69 Subsection (1) states:

" Every local planning authority-

(a) shall from time to time determine which parts of their area are areas of special architectural or historic interest the character or appearance of which it is desirable to preserve or enhance, and

(b) Shall designate those areas as conservation areas." And Subsection (2)

It shall be the duty of a local planning authority from time to time to review the past exercise of functions under this section and to determine whether any parts or any further parts of their area should be designated as conservation areas; and, if they so determine, they shall designate those parts accordingly.

S.71 Subsection (1)

"It shall be the duty of a local planning authority from time to time to formulate and publish proposals for the preservation and enhancement of any parts of their area which are conservation areas."

S.72 Subsection (1) Imposes a general duty on local planning authorities in the exercise of its planning functions, with respect to any buildings or other land in a conservation area, to pay special attention to the desirability of preserving or enhancing the character or appearance of that area.

With respect to Archaeology and Scheduled sites, the Ancient Monuments and Archaeological Areas Act 1979 (as amended) enables the Secretary of State for Culture, Media and Sport, normally acting on the advice of Historic England, to provide legal protection for nationally important ancient monuments. Other provisions of the 1979 Act enable Historic England and local authorities to give grants, enter into management agreements and take monuments into guardianship.

Part II of the Ancient Monuments and Archaeological Areas Act 1979 (as amended) introduced measures for archaeology planning control through the creation of Areas of Archaeological Importance, and the Act makes provision for investigation, preservation and recording of matters of archaeological or historical interest and for the regulation of operations or activities affecting such matters.

Some large-scale developments are covered by the Town and Country Planning (Environmental Impact Assessment) (England and Wales) Regulations 1999 which require that the potential environmental impacts of development are assessed prior to any decisions being made. The Regulations may apply to developments which fall outside the remit of local planning authorities, such as trunk roads and other infrastructure developments pursued under the Transport and Works Act and major pipeline schemes.

Policy Context

National Policy

The Government's planning policy is set out in a single unified document known as the National Planning Policy Framework (NPPF). The NPPF requires each Local Planning Authority to produce a local plan for its area which includes a positive strategy for the conservation and enjoyment of the historic environment taking into account: the desirability of putting heritage assets to a viable use and sustaining and enhancing their significance; the contribution that the historic environment makes to wider sustainability aims; the desirability of new development to contribute to local character and; the opportunities to draw on the contribution that the historic environment makes on the character of a place (NPPF, paragraph 126).

Local Plan Policy

Chichester's Local Plan sets the Vision for the sort of place that the District should be by 2029.

The Vision for Places recognises the area's unique strengths and opportunities, including its valued and cherished historic environment, that have contributed to its success and which will underpin its future prosperity. Aspects of the Vision specifically relating to the Historic Environment include:

By 2029, Chichester will be a place where people can:

- Enjoy a vibrant historic city, thriving towns and villages and areas of attractive, accessible and unspoilt harbours, coast and countryside;
- Have a quality of life that is enriched through opportunities to enjoy our local culture, arts and a conserved and enhanced heritage;
- The conservation and enhancement of the historic environment, the high quality landscapes and the agricultural and other rural activities that support it will remain paramount.

The Plan embraces all aspects of the historic environment including the built environment, archaeological remains or features and man-made landscape and recognises that it is dynamic and changes over time. The aim of the plan is to manage change by ensuring that development or change affecting the historic environment is appropriate in terms of its impact and to ensure appropriate policies and programs of work are developed and put in place for its management

The Plan contains policies that are consistent with the policies in the NPPF setting out how we will deliver sustainable development within our area. The Local Plan sets out the strategic policy necessary to deliver conservation and enjoyment of the historic environment. To support these more strategic policies, this Strategy sets out in greater detail how the policies will be implemented in practice including information on the procedures that we adopt and the more detailed advice on management of development affecting the historic environment of the district. The Action Plan sets out a programme of key activities the Council will undertake to ensure good management of the historic environment including the approach to preparing and reviewing character appraisals for the District's conservation areas, the identification and management of heritage at risk, the making of Article 4 Directions to control small scale incremental changes within conservation areas, and the processes and procedures we employ in identifying non-designated heritage assets.

Alongside the NPPF and the new Local Plan the Localism Act (2011) has given powers to local communities and parish and town councils to produce their own Neighbourhood Plans. The NPPF sets out the Government's concept for Neighbourhood Plans which are intended to give local people an opportunity to become involved in shaping a shared vision for their community and to ensure that the right types of development are delivered locally.

Historic Context - Geology

Chichester District, which is divided by the area within the National Park, is unusual in including significant areas of each of the dominant geographical zones of its region: coastal plain, chalk downland, Greensand belt and Weald. The geology of the area is often reflected in local architecture in terms of building materials and associated construction techniques. Each zone has been utilised by mankind in different ways and each contains specific relics of settlement pattern and ritual activity. The variety of geology and of vernacular building materials needs to be understood whenever designing new buildings or extensions to existing ones, wherever they may be located.

The Coastal Plain

The dip slope of the chalk Downs and the clays at its base were flattened by a succession of Ice Ages or glaciations and by marine erosion and regression, leaving a series of 'raised' beaches backed by "cliffs". These were then covered by a variety of sediments including gravels and clays as well as alluvial deposits from former streams.

The South Downs Dip Slope

The gentle, dip slope of a prominent chalk escarpment, the southern remnant of a vast dome that once covered the whole Weald blends into the coastal plain along the southern fringes of the South Downs National Park. The dip slope is interrupted by a series of valleys formed by streams, mostly now dry with the (intermittent) exception of the Rivers Lavant and Ems.

The Weald, underlying most of the North-East part of the District, outside the National Park

The Western Weald is dominated by the clays with occasional outcrops of sandstone that underlie the Greensands. This has produced a rolling landscape with considerable surface water draining into meandering valleys.

The extent to which these zones have been utilised at different times has depended on topography, abundance or scarcity of food, water and raw materials, soil fertility, drainage, climatic effects and technological change.



Figure 2: Geology Section

Historic Context - Chichester District Timeline

Palaeolithic - Mesolithic (c. 500 000 – 4500BC)

The Palaeolithic marks the first inhabitation of Britain by humans and the people of the Palaeolithic and Mesolithic periods hunted and gathered wild food using simple stone, bone and wooden implements. The environment varied considerably during this period, from frozen tundra to warmer than present. The degree of human activity is likely to have varied in relation to the environmental conditions. Sea levels rose and fell in relation to the advance and retreat of the ice sheets, and for the majority of this period Britain was connected to the continent, allowing the ingress and egress of the small, migrant human population. They were probably highly mobile, living in temporary structures leaving little trace. Their management of the environment may have been limited to the clearance of woodland to create hunting vistas.

Archaeological evidence indicates that the coastal plain was a wooded environment that was extremely rich in plant and animal resources. Early hunters and hunter-gatherers used flint tools to hunt for food and to process other natural materials.

Remains of the earliest known inhabitants of Britain, dating from 500 000 BC, have been found at Boxgrove, where early humans came down onto the beach to hunt large animals such as horse and rhinoceros.

Neolithic - Bronze Age (c. 4500 - 800BC)

The Neolithic period saw some of the most important advances in human history, with the cultivation of cereal crops and the adoption of animal husbandry and the need to settle permanently nearby. The benefits of agriculture and a sedentary lifestyle led to changes in technology, society, and economics, notably the introduction of pottery, the appearance of communal monuments and the systematic exploitation and trading of raw materials such as flint. The area was dominated both physically and spiritually by the chalk downland, with its burial mounds, flint-mining complexes and ritual enclosures. Of the latter the most important was the causewayed enclosure at The Trundle, which seems to have been a place where people came together to make and reinforce relationships, to exchange food and special materials and to swap ideas. The evidence of Neolithic settlement on the coastal plain is restricted to individual and small groups of pits, often containing placed 'ritual' deposits, which presumably represent houses made from flimsy material that leaves no other trace.

The Bronze Age saw an increase in the size and social complexity of communities, and the first use of metalworking in Britain. The expanding population and the advent of metal tools allowed forests to be cleared on a larger scale to provide land for agriculture, and there is the first evidence for the development of social hierarchies. Large parts of the coastal plain seem to have been exploited in an organised way, with integrated systems of farming and the exploitation of fluvial and marine resources, and the landscape was peopled with communities in small groups of round-houses. The dead were generally cremated and their remains were buried in urns in cemeteries and burial mounds, but most of the latter clustered along the downland ridge.

Iron Age - Roman (c. 800BC – AD400)

The Iron Age saw a series of technological and social advances. As well as the development of iron-working technology, using minerals exploited in the Weald, and a

system of coinage based on those in use in the Mediterranean, there was a rapid growth in the use of material culture and the development of a tribal system including rulers and a military elite. This resulted in the need for fortified settlements, such as The Trundle hillfort, which served as the capitol, the royal palace, the religious centre and the place where food and grain and other riches were stored. In the late Iron Age the hillforts declined in importance and were replaced by a 'territorial oppidum', a sort of disparate proto-urban centre, on the coastal plain in the Chichester/Fishbourne area. This was defined and protected by a vast series of linear earthworks known as the Chichester Entrenchments and would have relied upon a major port at Fishbourne for the trade in raw materials to and luxury goods from the fledgling Roman Empire. Ordinary communities also seem to have coalesced into larger settlements than before, and most of the countryside was probably filled with small fields employing an arable/pastoral rotation system. The local tribe seem to have been called the Regini, which means something like 'the proud people'.

The sophisticated economy, rich mineral resources and the political advantage to be gained from a quick military victory made Britain too tempting a prospect to be ignored, and the Romans successfully invaded in AD43. Within a fairly short space of time they had established an urban centre, Noviomags Reginorum, the 'new market of the Regini', at Chichester, and a palatial residence, presumably for their chieftain who would have had the status of a client king, at Fishbourne.

Saxon (c. AD400 - 1066)

By the end of the 4th century AD, following a series of disastrous barbarian invasions and civil wars, the economy of the Empire was close to collapse. The last units of the army had been shipped out and Roman administration ceased by AD 410. Commercial activity had virtually ceased, Chichester was abandoned and the countryside reverted to self-sufficiency. At the same time large numbers of settlers from northern Germany and southern Scandinavia were arriving on the east and south coasts of Britain. They brought with them a vibrant social system much more suited to a subsistence economy and soon either exterminated or subsumed what was left of the Romano-British population, ultimately into a Kingdom of the South Saxons. The intermingling of significant numbers of immigrants with the native population eventually resulted in a village society that remained in place until the agricultural revolution of the 17th and 18th centuries.

The Anglo-Saxons were pagans at first. The South Saxons were amongst the last to be converted to Christianity, in the 7th century by Wilfrid, who established what became a cathedral at Selsey. At about the same time the kingdom was being absorbed into Wessex and came under the rule of its royal house, from which sprang the first kings of all England. It was under the most dynamic of these, Alfred the Great and Athelstan, that urban centres were redeveloped as bulwarks against the Vikings in ancient defensive sites such as Chichester.

Medieval (c.1066 - 1485)

The Norman invasion brought a new ruling class protected by a series of castles, not only dominating the populations of the old urban centres, like Chichester, but also to protect strategically important ports and new commercial centres. They also brought a new religious architecture and had the financial resources to rebuild many of the existing churches and to endow new monasteries. The cathedral at Selsey was closed and a replacement was built in Chichester in 1070. Throughout the middle ages the principal landowners were the Crown, the Church and major lords such as the Earl of Arundel.

But for most people in the countryside a change of landlord made very little difference; the small hamlets and villages that had developed in the late Saxon period mostly continued to do so until the arrival of the Black Death in the 14th century.

Post medieval Tudor to Victorian (c. AD 1485 – 1837)

The post-medieval period saw a rapid and extensive growth of the population and an increased strain on the agricultural resources needed to support them. The dissolution of the monasteries enabled a redistribution of property and the rise of a new landed class, and encouraged an increase in commercial activity. Increased literacy and interest in science, the arts and exploration encouraged ambition.

In the wider landscape the enclosure of open fields began to take place and landowners accumulated large estates. Shipbuilding was a major industry and would have been supported by local coppices and woodlands. Dell Quay was the official quay for the port of Chichester at this time and exports included wheat and malt. Mills were built to mill corn for export as flour. Major iron and glassworking production sites developed out of medieval cottage industries in the Weald.

By the 18th century Chichester had dwindled to being a quiet market town with population of around 4,000. It started to rise towards the end of the period but was still less than 5,000 at the time of the first census in 1801. In 1724 Daniel Defoe wrote that Chichester was 'not a place of much trade, nor is it very populous'. The City was largely rebuilt during this century. The medieval timber framed buildings were either rebuilt in brick, or faced up with brick in the Georgian style made from local clay and brick making became an important local industry.

In addition to a vast increase in settlement size, there was a great increase in industry, while other institutions, such as the church, declined in importance. Georgian Chichester was a town of craftsmen working in their own workshops with an apprentice including carpenters, bricklayers and glaziers, blacksmiths, wheelwrights, coopers, saddlers, tailors and shoemakers.

Enclosures of the medieval open fields, commons and wastes were a feature of Chichester's landscape setting – many brought about by Parliamentary Enclosure Act. The Portfield and Guildenfields which had been the Medieval open fields were enclosed and consolidated into one ownership. At this time Chichester was a remarkably compact city with views of the city dominated by the cathedral due to the absence of perimeter development beyond the walls and the open nature of the surrounding land.

The 18th and 19th centuries saw the development of new schools and new transport links, most notably increases in the road network and the construction of canals. Commercial use of the canals was short-lived and the arrival of railways during the 19th century led to a decline in commercial canal traffic resulting in their eventual closure and abandonment during the late 19th and early 20th centuries.

George Loaders survey of the city in 1812 shows a city which is still substantially within the Roman walls. All north-south traffic passed through the centre of the town, although it was possible for east-west traffic to travel via lanes around the north walls. Changes since Nordens map of 1595 are principally the developments within the south-east and north-west quarters of the city, which had been largely undeveloped in the 16th century. Additional development had occurred to the east along the side of the river Lavant in St Pancras, St James and the Hornet. The Chichester Ship canal was built in 1822, to

designs by John Rennie, coming in from the south, joining the turnpike road which led to the Manhood Peninsula and Dell Quay. At this time Chichester Harbour still provided an important transport link, as well as remaining a source of fish and other goods.

Victorian to Modern (c AD 1837 – 1935)

In 1846 the first Railway to Chichester opened linking the city to Brighton following on from the opening of the London to Brighton Line in 1841. The relatively short lived Chichester Line, linking Chichester and Midhurst was eventually opened in 1881 but closed to passenger traffic in 1935. Parts continued to be used for goods traffic and the section from Lavant to the junction with the South Coast Line remained in operation until 1991 serving gravel workings and before that for the transport of sugar beet. Other railways in the district included the even shorter lived West Sussex Railway which opened in 1897 as the Hundred of Manhood and Selsey Tramway, running from Chichester to Selsey. It gradually declined in the face of competition from road traffic and eventually closed in 1935.

Chichester City



Chichester - John Norden 1595

The Roman and medieval city of Chichester lies at the heart of a rural district containing fine examples of archaeology from half a million years ago to the birth of the Industrial Revolution and historic buildings from the Anglo-Saxon period to the 1960s. Of particular interest are the almost complete circuit of Roman City Walls, the Norman Cathedral, the medieval Market Cross and examples of unspoilt Georgian town planning.

Roman Chichester was founded on one of a network of military roads that had been built for the invasion and soon converted to general use. These connected it to local ports and to other Roman centres at Winchester, Silchester and London, as well as to the palace at Fishbourne. It was provided with a series of public buildings including a court-house and town hall (the forum basilica), a large public bath-house (the thermae), a theatre and an amphitheatre, a series of temples to house the gods and, eventually, a protective town wall. The better houses were of masonry and had mains water and sewers, but poorer people had to make do with wells and cess-pits, and continued to live in fairly basic timber-framed houses.

For around 350 years Chichester was the principal administrative and market centre of the region, the focus for Roman culture and commerce. It was surrounded by a wealthy agricultural area containing many small farms and villas and occasional wayside temples.



Plan of Roman Chichester

Chichester was designated as a fortified burgh by Alfred the Great in 875. The walls were rebuilt and by 895, the Anglo Saxon chronicle tells us that the people of Chichester were able to defeat a band of marauding Danes. In 928, the city had a mint, and in 930 the south gate is mentioned. A charter mentions a monastery in 956. During this time surrounding villages also thrived.

The most significant and symbolic change in Chichester was the relocation of the cathedral church of the diocese, at that time occupying the extent of the old kingdom of the South Saxons from Selsey to Chichester, following the Norman Conquest. The building of the new cathedral church within the town, probably on the site where the monastery mentioned in 856 was located in the south west quadrant of the city close to the junction of the four streets which divided the walled city into quarters. The whole quadrant was set out at this time for the houses of the bishop, dean and chapter officials (together with the establishment of the castle in the north east quadrant) reinforced the fact that Chichester was reviving and on the map. Had this not been the case it might have suffered the same fate as Silchester.

Medieval Chichester was not a conspicuously prosperous or well-populated town. Its port was limited, and the cloth trade never brought the wealth enjoyed by other provincial

towns. It developed as a moderately successful market and religious centre. By the 15th century it had two religious orders: the Franciscans (the Grey Friars) in what became Priory Park and the Dominicans (the Black Friars) in the south-east quadrant. It also had at least eight churches in addition to the Cathedral and the Bishop's Palace and six hospitals, two within the walls to house the poor and four beyond the suburbs for lepers. Trade depended largely on agricultural produce, especially grain and wool, but also timber, and there were regular specialist livestock meat and fish markets in the streets. For most of the period from 1100-1500 the population stayed below 2,000.

In 1501 Bishop Storey erected the market cross in Chichester at the intersection of the four main streets to provide shelter for people selling butter, fowls and vegetables. During the same period (late 1400s or early 1500s) the buildings of Dell Quay were built by the Lord Fitzwilliam of Cowdray.

In 1538 Henry VIII closed the friaries in Chichester and sold their property. This freed up a large amount of the land within the city allowing further development of trade. A mansion was built on the site of the Blackfriars Friary in East Street and the surrounding land became its gardens. The Greyfriars Friary was demolished but its church survived and in 1541 it was sold to the city Corporation and became the guildhall. During the 16th century Chichester declined in importance. The wool trade declined. The main exports became wheat and malt. Other industries in Chichester were malting and tanning. In 1578 the streets of Chichester were paved for the first time by an Act of Parliament.

John Norden's 1595 map of Chichester shows very little housing beyond the old walls. Both these and the main street layout are relics of the first Roman city layout some 1500 years earlier. A cluster of housing lies outside both the west and the east gates, and housing also straddles the River Lavant next to the Southgate. At this stage the course of the River Lavant is seen to flow alongside the southern city walls. The western half of the city is relatively undeveloped apart from the cathedral and some houses along West and Tower Streets.

The Civil War (1625-1649) caused considerable damage to the city, which was divided over the cause. It was twice besieged and buildings were burnt down. The contents of the cathedral were also damaged. It took many years before the city was fully revived.

Most of the houses in Chichester in the early 17th century were timber-framed mostly with tiled or slate roofs with a variety of outbuildings comprising kitchens, barns, bake-houses and stores mainly with thatched roofs. In the late 17th century people in Chichester began to build houses in brick. Notable early 18th century buildings are John Edes House built in 1696 in West Street, and Pallant house in The Pallants. Edes house was marked as Westgate House on 19th century Ordnance Survey mapping. (By the 20th century it became, incorrectly, known as Wren House. In fact Wren did not build it).

The council house in North Street was built in 1731 and extended with assembly rooms in 1783. At this stage various industrial processes were still taking place within the city walls, e.g. brick furnaces in East Pallant. The increasing population and changing social structure had led to the building of a workhouse and hospital. New turnpikes were being built to allow better road traffic. Chichester was on a coaching route between Brighton and Portsmouth, and coaches stopped at either the Dolphin or Anchor opposite the cathedral.

In the early 19th century the marketing of butter, fish, poultry and vegetables moved to the butter market in North Street and the sale of corn moved into the new corn exchange.

Cattle and pigs continued to be sold in North and East Streets until the market was built in 1871.

Graylingwell Hospital and the Roussillon Barracks were also established in the 19th century. Graylingwell Hospital was built 1894-97 as the West Sussex pauper asylum with an extensive, purpose-built designed landscape.

At the beginning of the 20th century terrace development had already spread along radial routes beyond the city walls engulfing the former hamlets of Whyke and Portfield. Considerable growth occurred about a mile to the north of Chichester in the spacious suburb of Summersdale. Interwar suburban growth occurred around Cedar Drive (to the west), Stockbridge, Summersdale and infill in Whyke and St. Pancras. Meanwhile development of Graylingwell Hospital continued. Incremental growth occurred until the 1940s when town and country planning legislation was introduced.



The development of Chichester from the Middle Ages to the 1930s

Chichester's District's Historic Environment

The district, including the South Downs National Park, has a very fine historic environment and as a whole contains a large number of "Heritage Assets", both designated and nondesignated, including over 200 scheduled monuments, over 3,200 Listed Buildings, 86 conservation areas, 17 registered parks and gardens and the Chichester Harbour Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty; significant areas within the district have been identified as having archaeological potential. There are also a number of other buildings, which have been identified through a process of appraising the character of the district's conservation areas as making a positive contribution to their special character and appearance - a number of which have been included on a "local buildings list" currently focused on Chichester city. These assets combine to define the character and quality of the district as a whole and provide a rich and varied environment providing a highly desirable place in which to live, work and study and also to visit.

70% of the district falls within the South Downs National Park for which the South Downs National Park Authority is the planning authority. Within this area of the national park, Chichester District Council provides a service under a delegation agreement, this service includes advice on planning related historic environment issues, and we work closely with the Park Authority historic environment officers. This Strategy, therefore, makes reference to the historic environment of the national park within Chichester District in terms of the wider context of Chichester historic environment and also our working relationship with the National Park. The historic environment is central to Chichester's cultural heritage and sense of place therefore the resource should be managed for the benefit of present and future generations.

The local distinctiveness in the historic built environment of the district is largely derived from the historic use of locally sourced materials, reflecting the changing geology and landscape across the district and the vernacular craft traditions employed in the construction of buildings and more recently access to different materials from further afield through the growth in transport infrastructure. This distinctiveness is further defined by the characteristic ways in which people have occupied the landscape over millennia. Understanding the influences of topography, historic movement routes, responses to natural resources, the characteristic gualities of historic streets and spaces, building types and materials and settlement growth patterns should inform how and where development occurs in the future. As well as locally sourced materials, material has always been imported for prestigious buildings: Caen stone from Normandy, Quarr from the Isle of Wight and Ventnor greensand for the Bell Tower to Chichester Cathedral. West Country slate could be shipped to Sussex for roofing material in the middle ages but it is the availability of Welsh slate from the railway age onwards that would transform the appearance of many roofs in terms of texture and colour. Understanding these characteristics and influences can help to shape our modern communities, giving them a sense of history and distinct local identity whilst supporting sustainable development.

However, the value of the historic environment is by no means confined to the most important places. Outside statutorily designated areas a diversity of historic settlements, townscapes and landscapes make up the remainder of the district, containing buildings, structures and features of historic and/or architectural value. In the rural areas, there are a number of estates, villages, farmsteads and historic houses of exceptional conservation importance and some highly valued landscapes. These different character areas warrant protection in their own right. Once lost, the historic environment is irreplaceable and therefore every effort should be made to ensure appropriate protection and enhancement.

The Significance of Chichester's District's Historic Environment

The historic environment is one of the main contributing factors that define our sense of place contributing to regional and local distinctiveness. The value of the historic environment is defined by the way people engage with the places in which they live and work or visit. The sense of place and strong cultural identity provided by the historic environment plays a crucial part in the sustainability of communities and in promoting a positive image of our district.

The historic environment is important in its own right, providing key evidence of the lives and creativity of our ancestors. It also makes an important contribution to our physical and social wellbeing and the district's economy including tourism and culture. It also facilitates public participation, and lifelong learning. It is dynamic and ever-changing and that dynamism lies at the heart of the need for sound principles of stewardship.

For the benefits of the historic environment to be fully realised it needs to be understood, valued and championed. This requires a strategy for its management, and a series of coordinated actions by a range of players from the public, private and the third sector through which this strategy can be delivered.

Both individually and as a group, the heritage assets in Chichester District are considered to be of outstanding significance. The district's archaeology, monuments, earthworks, hill-forts, historic buildings and historic landscapes are of national and international importance. Discoveries ranging from Boxgrove Man and Racton Man burial and major projects including the managed realignment of the coast at Medmerry have helped to improve our understanding of the movement of peoples, ideas and goods in the prehistoric period. Major heritage sites such as Fishbourne Roman Palace have been known about for much longer, but nevertheless are likely to contain important evidence that could further improve our understanding of key events and periods in British history evidenced within our district.

Significant Components and Themes of the Historic Environment in Chichester

- A number of excavations on the coastal plain-have significantly increased our understanding of the densely populated **early occupation** of this area
- Roman Occupation and the building of the walled City of Chichester and associated infrastructure
- **Rural villages and hamlets** defined by historic settlement patterns, manorial groups, vernacular buildings and rural churches
- Isolated farmsteads
- Development of rural Market Towns
- Enclosure and impact on field patterns, farmsteads and villages
- Medieval and Georgian City of Chichester
- Growth in transport infrastructure
- Urbanisation and growth of the city and market towns

Within the National Park, additional components include

- The large, post Norman Conquest, rural **manorial estates** of Cowdray, Goodwoood, formerly Halnaker, West Dean and Leconfield (Petworth)
- Medieval Deer Parks

Part Three – Heritage Assets

Definition of a heritage asset

A heritage asset is a building, monument, site, place or landscape identified as having a degree of significance meriting consideration in planning decisions, because of its heritage interest. Heritage assets include designated heritage assets and assets identified by the Local Planning Authority (including Local Listing) (NPPF Annexe 2).

In planning terms the concept of 'heritage assets' was a key feature of Planning Policy Statement 5 which unified previous planning policy guidance. This principle of considering the historic environment in a holistic manner is continued in the Government's National Planning Policy Framework (NPPF) and the concept of heritage assets remains a key building block of the Framework. Elements of the historic environment that are worthy of consideration in planning matters were termed 'heritage assets'.

A heritage asset will hold meaning to individuals and groups of individuals beyond their purely functional utility. Heritage assets have been shaped by people responding to their local environment, but will also help to shape that environment in the future. They have a significant role to play in creating a sense of place and acting as a catalyst for regeneration. The district's heritage assets add distinctiveness, meaning and identity to the place and are an exceptionally valuable local resource.

It is therefore important that the significance of the district's heritage assets, both designated and non-designated, is taken into account as part of any future development management, regeneration or maintenance decisions and opportunities are sought, wherever possible to enhance the district's heritage assets.

Types of assets and designations

The term heritage assets encompasses all sorts of features, including buildings, structures and features, parks and gardens, standing and buried remains, areas, sites and landscapes. Some heritage assets possess a level of significance that justifies designation.

Designated Heritage Assets

The following statutory designations covering heritage assets exist within Chichester:

- Scheduled Monuments
- Listed Buildings
- Conservation Areas
- Registered Parks and Gardens

Full details of designated heritage assets can be found on the National Heritage List for England (NHLE) a searchable online resource which covers all listed buildings, scheduled monuments, protected wrecks and registered parks, gardens and battlefields, see link below.

https://www.historicengland.org.uk/listing/the-list

Scheduled Monuments

Chichester District, including the South Downs National Park, has over 200 Scheduled Monuments. These are sites (which may include sub-surface remains and standing ruins or buildings) that are protected under the Ancient Monuments and Archaeological Areas Act 1979 and are included in a schedule compiled and maintained by Historic England for the Secretary of State for Culture, Media and Sport. The monuments are considered to be of national importance and worthy of statutory protection and preservation in situ. Any proposal which may affect a Scheduled Monument requires an application to be made to Historic England (who advises the Secretary of State) for Scheduled Monument Consent.



Chichester - City Walls

Listed Buildings

Significant historic buildings or structures are provided with statutory protection by being placed upon the Statutory List of Buildings of Special Architectural or Historic Interest. Buildings which have been placed upon this statutory list are known as Listed Buildings and are graded using the following criteria:

- Grade I buildings are of exceptional interest, sometimes considered to be internationally important; nationally only 2.5% of Listed Buildings are Grade I, 2.5% in Chichester, including the South Downs National Park.
- Grade II* buildings are particularly important buildings of more than special interest; nationally 5.5% of Listed Buildings are Grade II*, 3.7% in Chichester District, including the South Downs National Park
- Grade II buildings are nationally important and of special interest; 92% of all Listed Buildings nationally are in this class, 93.8% within Chichester District, including the South Downs national Park, and it is the most likely grade of listing for a home owner.

Chichester District, including the area covered by the South Downs National Park, has 3296 buildings on its List of Buildings of Special Architectural or Historic Interest. Of these, 206 are Grade I or II* or equivalent. Within the Chichester Local Plan area Listed Buildings include the Cathedral, Market Cross and Chichester City Walls, country houses such as Rymans, Apuldram, through Parish Churches like those at Wisborough Green, Oving and Westbourne through to humble village telephone boxes. Many Listed Buildings are in everyday residential and commercial use.



Shillinglee House, Plaistow - Grade II*

Conservation Areas

Conservation Areas are designated where a place is of special historic or architectural interest, and where it is desirable to preserve or enhance the character and appearance. Conservation Areas are mostly designated by the Local Planning Authority. Owners or users of a property in a Conservation Area require permission to carry out certain types of alterations to that property, to demolish or substantially demolish a building and to notify their intention to cut down or prune trees in the area. Additional restrictions on small scale development and alterations within a Conservation Area can be secured through the application of Article 4 Directions which can be used to remove permitted development rights.

Chichester District, including the area covered by the South Downs National Park, has 86 Conservation Areas, of which 61 are in the National Park and 2 shared between the District and the National Park. They range from the internationally important Chichester City Conservation Area to those in the town of Selsey and villages such as Bosham in the South and Kirdford in the North.

A list of the Conservation Areas within the Chichester District Local Plan area is attached at Appendix 1.



Bosham

Registered Parks and Gardens

Since 1983 Historic England (formerly English Heritage) has maintained a Register of Historic Parks and Gardens of special historic interest in England. This Register is specifically concerned with gardens, grounds and planned open-spaces and the emphasis is on the significance of the place as a designed landscape, rather than its botanical importance. Although inclusion on the Register brings no additional statutory controls, registration is a 'material consideration' in the planning process, meaning that planning authorities must consider the impact of any proposed development on the landscape's special character. As with Listed Buildings, the Registered Parks and Gardens are graded as per the following criteria:

- Grade I sites are of exceptional interest
- Grade II* sites are particularly important, of more than special interest
- Grade II sites are of special interest, warranting every effort to preserve them

Chichester District, including the area covered by the South Downs National Park has 17 such entries on the list, of which just 2 are within the Chichester District Local Plan Area ranging in scale from the re-created Roman formal gardens within the Fishbourne Roman palace complex to the landscaped grounds of the former Graylingwell hospital. Sites are graded Grade I, II* or II. They are not afforded any statutory protection but registration is a material consideration in planning terms. There are also a number of gardens recorded on the Parks and Gardens UK database including Priory Park and a number of private gardens including Rymans, Apuldram and Itchenor Park House

A list of Historic Parks with the Chichester District Local Plan Area is attached at Appendix 1.



Fishbourne Roman Palace

Areas of Outstanding Natural Beauty (AONB)

Natural England is responsible for formally designating AONBs and advising on policies for their protection. Designation seeks to protect and enhance natural beauty whilst recognising the needs of the local communities and economies within the areas designated. Heritage assets may form an important part of what makes an AONB special and great importance is attached to the conservation of archaeological, architectural and vernacular features within the landscape, therefore providing heritage assets with a degree of indirect protection. Within Chichester there is one AONB encompassing Chichester Harbour.

National Parks

National Parks are protected areas which are designated by Government under the National Parks and Countryside Act 1949. Under the Environment Act 1995 each is managed by its own national park authority, which acts as the local planning authority for their area. The South Downs National Park was designated in shadow form on 31st March 2010 and assumed its duties in April 2011 and extends over about 70% of Chichester District.

Non-designated Heritage Assets

There are many assets that are widely recognised for their heritage importance such as unregistered historic parks and gardens such as Priory Park in Chichester City, historic graveyards and burial grounds and streetscape features such as street signs, fingerposts, hedgerows, lamp standards and historic paving which are afforded little protection outside designated conservation areas, unless statutory listed, but nonetheless contribute significantly to the character or our city, towns, villages and the rural area.

The majority of these heritage assets will not be designated. Some heritage assets may be of a level of significance which would not warrant formal designation, whilst other assets may not currently be designated either because their significance has only recently been revealed or has never been formally considered. Some of the non-designated heritage assets are of equivalent significance to those that are designated.

Local Non-Statutory Designations – Local Buildings List

Some assets may have a locally-defined designation; these do not have any statutory framework underpinning them but represent recognised heritage assets of local significance or value. This includes the local list of buildings in Chichester City and positive buildings identified within conservation area character appraisals and could extend to locally significant historic parks and gardens.

These comprise buildings which are important in a local context but not nationally important enough to have a statutory listing. The local buildings list is made up of buildings with historic or architectural associations which are particular to the City of Chichester. These include buildings by local architects, local landmarks or a buildings associated with a locally important persons or event. They also include buildings which contribute to the local character of the area in their identity and distinctiveness and help to promote a greater sense of place.

Details of the buildings on the local buildings list can be found by following the link below:

http://www.chichester.gov.uk/article/24655/List-of-locally-important-buildings



A locally Listed Building - The Chapel, University of Chichester, Bishop Otter Campus

Non-designated heritage assets

Non-designated heritage assets are all those recognised elements of the historic environment not covered by one of the above designations. These include standing buildings, belowground archaeology and archaeological findspots, earthworks, maritime features and aircraft crash sites (though most of the latter are covered by the Protection of Military Remains Act 1986).Details of non-scheduled archaeological remains can be found by consulting the District's Historic Environment Record, details can be found by following the link below:

http://www.chichester.gov.uk/article/25592/Historic-Environment-Record-HER

Non-designated assets are often identified as a result of the planning process, either through archaeological investigation or closer inspection of historic buildings or structures, including curtilage structures and through the process of appraising conservation areas. With respect to buildings, this is often the case in Chichester due to the fact that the Statutory List covering West Sussex was compiled many years ago and comprised a less than comprehensive survey of the area resulting in many buildings being overlooked. The significance of a building may not be obvious and it is only following closer inspection, particularly of the roof structure and interior that the true significance of a building or structure is revealed.

While there are unlikely to be resources made available in the immediate future for a complete review of the Statutory List for West Sussex, where opportunities arise the Council will work with Historic England to undertake area reviews, through the conservation area appraisal process, to identify further buildings for assessment for potential inclusion in the Statutory list. Historic England also provide charged for enhanced services including "Fast Track Listing" and "Listing Enhancement" to give greater clarity over the extent of statutory protection within a guaranteed timeframe. There is also the possibility for applying for a Certificate of Immunity from Listing (COI), which will allow the significance of a building or structure to be formally assessed.

Historic Places and Landscape

The historic character of local landscapes outside the National Park and the Chichester Harbour Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty, are also important aspects of Chichester's historic environment. This character is defined by historic settlements and farmsteads, landed estates, the mosaic of historic field boundaries, rural roads, sunken lanes, canals, railways and street patterns, historic land-use patterns and the relationship of buildings and settlements to the wider landscape as well as more designed and formalised landscapes in the form of parks and gardens. These dynamic, living landscapes do not lend themselves to normal statutory designation regimes. In response techniques of Historic Landscape Characterisation has developed as a methodology for spatial historic analysis which has been developed as a tool for historic environment management. Historic Environment Characterisation of Chichester District was undertaken by West Sussex as part of a County HLC project, which in itself was part of a larger project for Characterisation of England and information is held on the District's and County's Historic Environment Records.

Part Four – Action Plan for the Management of the Historic Environment

Introduction

The Historic Environment Action Plan sets out the Council's approach to deliver the strategy's objectives, to help positively manage change within the district's historic environment in a way that promotes understanding, conserves special interest and enhances the way it is valued by the people who live, work or visit Chichester District. It brings together the various strands of heritage management identified above into a prioritised program of work.

While much of the onus for implementation rests with the Planning Service, the historic environment impacts on most aspects of local life. It is clear, therefore, that everyone has a part to play in positive management of the historic environment. Successful management will require commitment by all Council services and their partners to ensure the sensitive exercise of controls, such as planning permissions, listed building consents, enforcement, building control, fire regulations and highways standards. Likewise, it is important that when resources are deployed, they should be coordinated to ensure that the investment is in the best interests of the historic environment. This will, therefore, be a shared commitment to define, understand and manage the special character of the area in a way that ensures its contribution to sustainable development and to promote interest in the historic environment by all sectors of society including architects, planners, developers, property owners, amenity groups and members of the public.

Action Plan Approach

The previous sections of this document have set out the background to and the context for the historic environment of Chichester District. It shows that the resource is varied and extensive, and that it includes many elements that are highly significant. There are a range of issues facing the resource and its management and the Action Plan provides real opportunities to ensure future long-term management.

The Plan identifies necessary, appropriate and realistic actions that will help deliver the sustainable management of the historic environment resource. It is also important to establish what the priorities should be for the coming years. The action plan that follows is an attempt to define the Council's priorities and to suggest mechanisms for how those priorities could or should be met.

Council's roles and responsibilities in respect to historic environment

The main focus of the Council's responsibilities in respect of the Conservation and Design Service is in relation to planning in terms of formulating policies for positive management of the historic environment within the Chichester Local Plan area and provision of specialist technical and design advice in relation to development proposals affecting the historic environment.

Services and Activities provided by Chichester District Council

1. Identifying opportunities for promoting and protecting the historic environment through advice in relation to policy documents including, masterplans, development briefs, planning concept statements and development management functions.

- 2. Provision of specialist technical advice on all aspects of the historic environment including archaeology, site visits and meetings through the Council's PE schemes.
- 3. Support for the Council's enforcement service to investigate and resolve planning contraventions harming the significance of heritage assets.
- 4. Maintaining the District's Historic Environment Record as a publicly accessible resource for the purposes of planning, conservation, research, education and general interest. There is a chargeable HER enquiry service which provides information from the HER and specialist interpretation of that information.
- 5. Preparing and publishing guidelines to assist owners and applicants on the implications of owning and/or managing heritage assets and how to assess significance and prepare heritage impact statements to help streamline the planning application process.
- 6. Managing its own historic environment assets.
- 7. Signposting of sources of information and research relating to the historic environment.
- 8. Where opportunities arise help secure funding for projects for conservation and enhancement of the historic environment.

This work includes the preparation of guidance and advice notes, review and appraisal of conservation areas, monitoring of heritage at risk and specialist policy advice including on heritage aspects of neighbourhood plans. The Council also has responsibilities in respect of the management of its own heritage estate and doing so in a way that sets an example to other heritage asset owners.

Main Areas of Work:

- Providing advice on heritage issues in relation to major developments including masterplans, major infrastructure projects, area action plans and other policy documents;
- Providing specialist advice on development proposals through the preliminary enquiry schemes and in response to consultations on planning applications;
- Designating and reviewing conservation areas;
- Commissioning, preparing and reviewing conservation area character appraisals;
- Maintaining and rolling out a Local List of Buildings of Special Architectural or Historic significance;
- Maintaining and providing access to information held on the District Historic Environment Record;
- Assessing the need for additional planning controls to preserve the special character of conservation areas through the use of Article 4 Directions;
- Contributing to heritage crime initiatives;
- Advice on management of heritage assets;
- Provide specialist advice in relation to enforcement and where appropriate use of Statutory powers;
- Monitoring heritage at risk and liaising with owners to find solutions to bring heritage assets at risk back in to viable economic use;

- Advising on enabling development;
- Preparation of technical advice and guidance notes; and
- Preparing and/or contributing to funding bids.

The Action Plan provides an opportunity to balance these varied priorities in a managed way. It sets out a broad list of objectives that builds on the assessment contained in sections 3 and 4 above, structured under three main themes.

Action Plan Themes

Protecting the Historic Environment

- Providing Advice on proposals affecting the historic environment, including major developments, infrastructure projects and other policy documents
- Advising on heritage significance
- Advising on enforcement issues
- Advising on the use of statutory powers
- Proactive action in relation to heritage at risk
- Advising on up-to-date policies for the protection of the historic environment
- Guidance notes on good practice in relation to proposals affecting the historic environment or their setting

Managing the Historic Environment

- Ensuring the historic environment is sustained for the enjoyment of future generations
- Promote care and protection of the designated and non-designated historic environment
- Advise on the management of heritage assets
- Preparation of guidance on maintaining heritage assets
- Maintaining up to date character appraisals and management proposals for all Conservation Areas
- Promoting the contribution that the historic environment makes to our sense of place
- Facilitate positive change in the Historic Environment

Engaging with the Historic Environment

- Working in close partnership with the South Downs National Park Authority and other partners such as local amenity societies, Sussex Archaeological Society, Sussex Industrial Archaeology Society and the Sussex Gardens Trust
- Public engagement on heritage projects and initiatives, including character appraisals and the local buildings list
- Identification of opportunities to better reveal the historic environment
- Promoting access to the historic environment and information about the historic environment
- Supporting local communities in managing their local historic environment

Protecting the Historic Environment

The Conservation and Design Team is responsible for assisting the development of heritage protection policies and providing advice to the Council's Development Management Service, property owners or their agents and the South Downs National Park Authority on the potential impact of development on heritage assets including archaeological deposits, historic buildings and areas. The team provides advice on appropriate forms of development and/or

intervention to minimise potential harm and where necessary recommends appropriate mitigation strategies.

We will, therefore, ensure the highly valued historic environment is protected by:

- A. Developing robust Local Plan polices for the protection and conservation of the historic environment in accordance with the NPPF and advising on and proving input into the preparation of policy documents including masterplans and site development/planning briefs
- B. Ensuring the historic environment is given appropriate and proportionate consideration in major and strategic developments
- C. Encouraging applicants and agents to use the Council's pre-application advice schemes
- D. Providing pre-application advice to applicants and agents in a timely manner
- E. Providing professional advice to the Development Management Service in response to consultations on development proposals
- F. Providing specialist advice to the Enforcement Service in relation to breaches of planning control
- G. Providing advice to the Council's Property Service in relation to heritage assets the Council owns and manages.
- H. Providing advice to planning and other services on use of statutory powers in relation to listed buildings or other assets in a poor state of repair and/or buildings/sites the condition of which harms the visual amenity of the historic environment including setting of listed buildings and conservation areas
- I. Actively seek solutions with asset owners in respect of heritage at risk

Advice on policy development and on proposals affecting the Historic Environment, including major developments, infrastructure projects and other policy documents

Masterplanning for Delivering Strategic Growth and Regeneration

Masterplanning provides a means to shape a site, area or whole town centre often within a specific time frame. The historic environment provides a good opportunity to contribute to successful place-making. The adopted Design Protocol sets out the Council's approach to the preparation of masterplans. We will ensure that they take full account of the historic environment, including protection of heritage assets, such as buildings, important views from within or across the site, or other features within or within visible proximity to the site and their settings.

Our approach to the protection of the Historic Environment through the **preparation of Planning Policy Documents**

The Council's Design Protocol sets out the Council's overall approach to Masterplanning, and the preparation of Planning Concept Statements, Development Briefs and Design Codes in Chichester District. The Council will provide information and advice on the existing historic environment to contribute to the scoping evidence and site appraisals. Advice will also be provided on issues relating to particularly sensitive assets and features and the potential impact on their settings.

Where design codes are prepared the Council will advise on appropriate design approaches that respect to the areas historic character and setting, including landscape setting, taking into account other influences, such as the aspirations of the site promoters.

Planning Policy Development

Chichester's Local Plan contains robust policies for the protection and conservation of the historic environment. It is important that future reviews of the Local Plan, other planning documents and also local Neighbourhood Plans maintain firm policies and that these are based on a sound evidence base and informed by this Historic Environment Strategy.

This strategy explains why the historic environment should be considered as one of the district's most valuable assets. It therefore has a significant role to play in the future growth and regeneration agenda for the district. It should be used in a positive and proactive way to realise our district's potential, including its role in the sustainable development agenda promoted by Government in the NPPF and Historic England's General Practice Advice Note: Historic Environment in Local Plans. We will ensure that local plan policies promote the role of the historic environment in making positive improvements to people's quality of life and contributing to the local economy, for example, through potential growth of cultural and heritage tourism.

Our approach to the review and maintenance of robust planning policy for the Historic Environment

- 1. Review emerging Local Plan Policy ensuring that it reflects up to date national policies, guidance and advice and is relevant and effective
- 2. Encourage Neighbourhood Plan groups to address the Local Historic Environment in their plans
- 3. Provide information from the Historic Environment Record and advice on the historic environment to Parish Councils preparing Neighbourhood Plans

Specialist Advice on Development Proposals

Specialist Pre-application Advice

To assist in the planning process the Council provides chargeable pre-application advice for matters relating to the historic environment. This provides developers and property owners with access to specialist expertise to advise on any proposals affecting heritage assets.

The pre-application advice service provides the opportunity to discuss proposals at an early stage so that any issues or concerns can be identified and the capacity of the building to accept the level of change proposed and where appropriate alternative solutions identified, before plans are too advanced.

The District Archaeology Officer can advise on:

- Whether or not a development site has potential for significant deposits to be present depending upon past land use and extent of disturbance.
- Whether this potential translates into actual evidence of heritage assets so that the appropriate options for protecting them or mitigating measures for damage can be

considered and applied (but not on the cost of such measures) at the planning application determination stage.

• Provide, for a charge, information from the Historic Environment Record and advise on interpretation of the information to assist applicants in understanding the archaeological heritage assets subject to proposals.

It is recommended that the developers of sites where archaeology is likely to be significantly affected should employ archaeological consultants at an early stage.

The District Historic Buildings Advisors can advise on:

- The significance of historic buildings and important features, whether designated or not, and their setting contributing to a building's significance based on desk based research and/or through a site visit
- Whether the works require Listed Building Consent
- Appropriateness of proposals affecting an historic building or area
- Use of appropriate materials, details and methodology for works affecting the existing fabric of historic buildings
- Information required to support applications for planning permission or Listed Building Consent if proposals are to be pursued

The most common advice given includes:

- That a desk-top assessment should be supplied by the developer with their application for planning consent
- That a Heritage Statement should be supplied by the developer setting out the significance of the heritage assets affected by the proposals, a justification for the proposals and assessment of the impact of their proposals on the heritage asset and its setting
- Encouraging those preparing a Heritage Statements to consult the Historic Environment Record
- That the site should be evaluated (normally by trial trenching) and that a report on the results of this should be supplied by the developer with their application for planning consent
- Identification of harm arising from the proposals on heritage assets, including their setting and whether or not the harm is considered to be substantial.
- Identify potential alternative design approaches that could be considered to avoid or minimise potential harm, without providing alternative design solutions

It is recommended that owners/agents proposing works likely to affect heritage assets or their settings consult Historic England General Practice Advice and Advice Notes, particularly General Practice Advice Note 3: Setting of Heritage Assets and Advice Note 2: Making Changes to Heritage Assets and also the Councils published Guidance relating to the historic environment.

Advice on development proposals (Applications for Planning Permission and Listed Building Consent)

Specialist advice on applications for Listed Building Consent and planning applications, including Lawful Development Certificates, impacting on the historic environment is provided to the Development Management Service who will ultimately make recommendations on the determining of applications balancing this advice with other planning matters and considerations.

The advice of 'in house' archaeological and historic building expertise is invaluable in managing the impact of development and land use proposals upon the historic environment. It takes many years to acquire a level of understanding which leads to an instinctive approach to caring for the environment of a specific locality. This is based on a breadth of knowledge founded on personal experience of individual sites, buildings and case histories, local topography, geology, local building traditions and detailed factual information gained through experience of working in a particular geographical area. It is possible for external consultants to produce their own assessments of environmental impact but the quality and value of such work needs to be judged by in-house expertise.

The most common advice provided include:

- There are no objections from an historic environment point of view to the proposals
- Recommendations with respect to any conditions that should be attached should permission be granted.
- Recommendations on how the proposals could be modified to avoid or mitigate harm to heritage assets.
- That there are objections to the proposals because of the perceived harm to heritage asset(s) or its/their setting and explanation of the harm identified.
- Where harm is less than substantial, advice on perceived public benefit in terms of securing optimum viable use of the asset to mitigate the harm in accordance with National Planning Policy Framework (NPPF) Paragraph 134.

The latter two are likely to apply when it can be demonstrated that nationally important archaeological deposits, or their settings, are threatened or proposals would be harmful to the character and/or setting of a designated or non-designated heritage asset.

Managing change within the settings of heritage assets, including archaeological remains, historic buildings, sites, areas, and landscapes is an important aspect of heritage protection. Setting is separate from the concepts of curtilage, character and context and the NPPF makes it clear that the setting of a heritage asset is the surroundings in which a heritage asset is experienced. Its extent is not fixed and may change as the asset and its surroundings evolve. Elements of a setting may make a positive or negative contribution to the significance of an asset, may affect the ability to appreciate that significance or may be neutral (NPPF glossary). Historic England's General Practice Advice Note 3: Setting of Heritage Assets includes a stepped approach to assessing impact on setting and this underpins the Council's approach to advice on proposals within the setting of heritage assets.

The Council makes an annual grant to the Chichester Conservation Area Advisory Committee who support the Council's officers by reviewing and commenting on planning applications within the Chichester Conservation Area and providing specialist advice. This helps utilise knowledge and expertise within the local community.
Use of Statutory Powers and Enforcement of Planning Control

Carrying out works that affect the character and special interest of a listed building without obtaining formal consent is a criminal offence. Where unauthorised works to listed buildings are reported these will be investigated accordingly. Where breaches of listed building controls occur the Conservation and Design Service will provide advice and support to the Council's Planning Enforcement Team in dealing with planning and listed building contraventions in relation to the historic environment and will discuss appropriate enforcement action and if appropriate progressing a listed building prosecution.

When it becomes evident that a listed building is being allowed to deteriorate, the District Council may take action to secure repairs through its powers under the Planning (Listed Buildings and Conservation Areas Act) 1990 to issue Urgent Works Notices and/or Repairs Notices. If your property is falling badly into disrepair the Council's Historic Buildings Advisers will provide both practical and technical advice. However, if the property remains neglected the Council has powers to serve a Repairs Notice specifying what work needs to be done. Failure to comply with the Notice would allow the Council to compulsorily acquire the property.

If a listed building is unoccupied the Council can carry out the work itself to make a building wind and weatherproof and can then recover the cost from the owner. Historic England has similar powers with respect to unoccupied Council owned listed buildings and the Secretary of State also has similar powers in relation to unlisted buildings in conservation areas.

There are occasions where the condition of a particular site or property deteriorates to a point that it is considered harmful to local amenities. Where this occurs the District Council has powers through the issue of a S215 Notice to require an owner to undertake works to improve the appearance of the site. Where the site concerned comprises a listed building or is within a conservation area or the condition of the site has an adverse impact on the setting of a heritage asset the Conservation and Design service will liaise with the Enforcement Team to secure improvements through the use of these powers. Where an owner fails to comply with a S215 Notice the Council may itself pursue implementation of the works, following set procedures.

Heritage at Risk

Historic England undertakes an annual national survey and produces a Register of Heritage at Risk in relation to Scheduled Monuments and Grade I and Grade II* Listed Buildings, Grade II Listed places of worship, all grades of Registered Historic Parks and Gardens and Conservation Areas. In addition the District Council also maintains a register of Heritage at Risk which includes Grade II Listed Buildings as well as some non-designated heritage assets which is regularly monitored. This comprises a schedule of vacant or partially occupied listed buildings at risk, or vulnerable from neglect, based on an assessment of their condition and occupancy.

Our Approach to Heritage at Risk

We will record and monitor Heritage at Risk in Chichester District and publish it on our website. We will, where possible, work with the owners of heritage assets at risk to find solutions and secure repairs to bring them back into active use, including where appropriate viable new uses and/or proposals for enabling development so they are preserved for future generations.

Managing the Historic Environment

Through the Council's planning functions we will ensure that our policies acknowledge the contribution the historic environment makes towards creating places attractive to live and work, for its historic and cultural interest. We will ensure planning policies promote the historic environment as a facet of place making, ensure that opportunities to enhance the understanding of the historic environment are maximised through the Council's planning functions and promote the value of heritage as a driver for economic regeneration. The Council recognises that heritage and development are not mutually exclusive and will promote a conservation dimension to other strategies and policy documents including Area Action Plans, the Vision for Chichester and Neighbourhood Plans.

Review, designation and management of conservation areas

The Council is committed to a programme for reviewing our Conservation Areas and where appropriate will identify new areas that have a special architectural or historic interest that would merit designation. We will use these regular reviews to identify issues facing conservation areas and any actions needed for their management; we will also identify the need for further planning controls in the form of Article 4 Directions.

Our Approach to Conservation Area Review, Designation and Management

- 1. We will undertake regular reviews and, where appropriate revise the boundaries to the existing conservation areas and ensure they have an up to date appraisal and management plan. An outline programme for the review of conservation areas is attached as an Appendix to the Action Plan.
- 2. We will examine potential new areas for designation as new conservation areas in association with the review of existing conservation areas within the locality
- 3. We will regularly review, prepare and publish Conservation Area Appraisals and Management Proposals for all existing and proposed conservation areas
- 4. We will identify the need for additional planning controls and recommend potential Article 4 directions in conjunction with the regular reviews of conservation areas and appraisal of proposed new conservation areas.

Compilation of the Local Heritage List

The Council has recognised that there are many buildings in the district that whilst not meeting the national criteria for statutory listing are, nevertheless, of considerable local architectural interest and/or significant townscape merit. Within Chichester City the Council has compiled, in consultation with local amenity groups, a local buildings list. The ongoing review of conservation areas has also identified important local buildings and other features of architectural or historic interest and that would potentially merit local listing.

The approach to the local list also needs reviewing, including the selection criteria, to ensure it reflects current best practice, Historic England advice and provides for adequate transparency and consultation with owners and other stakeholders in the listing process. The present list also focuses on buildings, while local heritage assets can include a wide range of other structures and features such as walls, monuments, milestones, finger posts, local historic parks and archaeological features. This would suggest that there would be merit in overhauling and renaming the list as a Local Heritage List for Chichester District, as a supporting document to this Historic Environment Strategy or as a possible future Supplementary Planning Document (SPD) as recommended in the Historic England Advice.

Our Approach to compiling and maintaining a local list of buildings of architectural or historic significance:

- 1. We will review the local buildings list, as a Local Heritage List, and extend it to other areas of the District, outside the South Downs National Park, through the programme of review of the District's conservation area and also in consultation with Parish Council's preparing Neighbourhood Plans.
- 2. The Council will periodically review the Local Heritage List criteria and nomination procedures to ensure they are consistent with national guidance.
- 3. The Council will seek the retention and sensitive alterations to buildings included on the local buildings list.

Identification and Recording of the Historic Environment

Where, as a consequence of development proposals, the significance of a building, structure, feature or site becomes better understood the Council will if appropriate identify them as nondesignated heritage assets and record them on the Historic Environment Record and advise on any proposal affecting them or their setting in accordance with the relevant planning policies within the Local Plan and the NPPF. If the significance is such that they would merit potential formal designation we will refer them for consideration by the relevant designating authority.

Our Approach to Identification of new heritage assets and recording of the historic environment

- 1. The Council will secure archaeological advice when determining applications for development affecting areas of known archaeological sensitivity and also in relation to potential national and local designations.
- 2. The Council will (where appropriate) take the opportunity to place conditions requiring the accurate recording of built fabric, archaeological remains or landscaping that will be altered, concealed or lost through the implementation of approved works.
- 3. The Council will maintain the Historic Environment Record as a digitised record of all known heritage assets in Chichester District supported by a much larger collection of paper based, map-based and photographical information.

Management of Historic Environment Assets

We support and advise owners and managers of heritage assets on the preparation of management plans to promote positive management of assets, both designated and nondesignated to ensure that future generations can enjoy them. This includes management plans for scheduled sites, designated buildings and sites and other historic assets such as farmstead complexes or larger estates comprising groups of assets

Advice is provided to owners and developers on how to maintain and repair heritage assets. The team will prepare, maintain and make publicly accessible a suite of guidance notes on best practice for the maintenance and repair of heritage assets and advice provided on the management of the historic environment.

We also provide input into public realm improvements and this can often provide opportunities to promote understanding of the historic environment by restoring historic spaces using appropriate materials and details.

Our Approach to Managing Heritage Assets

- 1. Provision of advice to land owners and agents on the management and policy for the protection of archaeological sites and landscapes.
- 2. Providing advice and guidance to Parish Councils and the Council's Property Management Service on management, acquisition and/or disposal of heritage assets.
- 3. Development of strategic policy documents including public realm strategies in partnership with other stakeholders.
- 4. Maintain good working relationships and contacts with local amenity groups, West Sussex County Council, parish councils and voluntary sector organisations.
- 5. Maintain good working relationships and contacts with strategic partners at regional and national level including with Historic England.
- 6. Prepare and regularly review detailed design guidance, good practice guidance and design briefs for identified sites, and publish on our website.
- 7. Develop our approach to tackling Heritage Crime through working with local Parish Councils and/or other local groups and providing resources on our website.

Engaging with the Historic Environment

We actively consult on documents such as Conservation Area Character Appraisals and provide advice to parish councils and local groups on historic environment aspects of Neighbourhood Plans and other policy documents such as Village Design Statements. We encourage local involvement in heritage including the nomination of buildings for local listing

We support proposals that would result in improving our understanding of the historic environment including reversal of inappropriate changes and extensions, providing access to information on the historic environment and supporting groups and asset owners with projects involving and improving access to the historic environment and information about it.

Services and Activities provided by Chichester District Council

- 1. Engaging with local communities and providing advice on historic environment content for Neighbourhood Plans, including advice on local assets of heritage value and Village Design Statement and possible additions to the Local Heritage List.
- 2. To promote local archaeology and history as a resource for education and enjoyment. In this way we can encourage a greater understanding and appreciation of the district's rich cultural heritage and promote greater public participation in its exploration.
- 3. Providing advice from the District's Historic Environment Record to local communities.
- 4. Signposting of sources of information to help local groups understand and evaluate aspects of their historic environment.
- 5. Identifying and supporting opportunities to better reveal our knowledge of the historic environment, including working with and supporting partners and community groups on projects, through the development management process.
- 6. We will secure opportunities to provide greater access to information on the historic environment.
- 7. Involve local communities in heritage projects, such as reviewing and upgrading our

Conservation Area Character Appraisals and developing the local buildings list.

- 8. Engage with local communities on heritage crime initiatives.
- 9. Provide training to officers and members on the significance of the historic environment and approaches to managing change.

We will work with Heritage Gateway, The Council's Museum Service, West Sussex County Council, the West Sussex Records Office and other groups and partners to promote greater access to information on the District's historic environment.

Action Plan Programme

The Action Plan will prioritise the identified actions to the short, medium and long term timescales under a series of headings/action areas as and when they are included in this Strategy. The delivery of long term actions is dependent on the availability of resources.

The Action Plan provides a means of utilising stretched resources so they are effectively targeted at the prioritised actions. Decisions are often made on allocation of resources and the challenge is to ensure that those investments are made in ways that benefit the historic environment of the district. Similarly, there are areas of decision making where the exercise of discretion, such as planning controls, can have a major effect without any additional cost.

While significant and visible advances can be made by implementing high-profile projects for building repair and enhancement, these are heavily dependent on funding bids, such as the Heritage Lottery Fund, which can be demanding on staff resources. More fundamental and lasting value can be achieved through the development of sound policy and guidance. The adopted Local Plan emphasises the importance of the historic environment as a driver for quality, social cohesion and economic stability. There may be opportunities for securing project funding from, for example, the Heritage Lottery Fund and having sound policies for the protection and management of the historic environment will increase chances of attracting funding to give confidence that investment can be maintained and protected into the future.

The full programme of prioritised actions will be reviewed and refreshed each year as part of the Planning Services Service Plan. The detailed Action Plan for 2016-2017 is attached at Appendix 3 to the Strategy.

Chichester District Historic Environment Strategy and Action Plan

Appendix 1 – Designated Conservation Areas and Historic Parks and Gardens

Conservation Areas

There are 25 Conservation Areas in Chichester District which are listed in table 1 below.

Table 1 – Conservation Areas

No	Area	Date Designated	Extended	CA Appraisal and Management Proposals
1	Bosham	06.10.69	10.06.08	May 2013
_			30.05.2013	
2	Boxgrove	14.01.81	16.12.10	November 2010
3	Camelsdale and	14.11.84		No: Conservation Area shared
	Hammer			with Waverley BC (Springhead)
				and South Downs NP. Joint
				approach required
4	Chichester	16.03.70		
	[Westgate		14.01.81	
	and Other]			March 2005
	[Canal Basin]		25.09.90	
	[College Lane]		15.11.94	
			10.06.08	
	[Various]		12.2016	November 2016
5	Dell Quay	04.02.76	10.06.08	September 2006
	(Appledram)			
6	Donnington	02.06.76	10.06.08	September 2006
7	Earnley	04.02.76	10.06.08	May 2013
			30.05.2013	
8	Fishbourne	14.01.81	10.06.08	March 2007
9	Graylingwell	20.11.90		
10	(Chichester)	44.04.04	40.40.0040	
10	Halnaker	14.01.81	16.12.2010	November 2010
	(Boxgrove)	00.00.70	40.00.00	Oracteristics 2000
11	Hunston	02.06.76	10.06.08	September 2006
12	Kirdford	14.11.84	16.12.2010	November 2010
13	Oving	14.01.81	10.06.08	September 2007
14	Plaistow	14.11.84	30.05.2013	February 2013
15	Prinsted	14.01.81		March 2007
16	(Southbourne)	02.06.76	10.06.09	March 2007
16	Runcton (North	02.06.76	10.06.08	March 2007
17	Mundham)	21.05.75	10.06.09	January 2007
17	Selsey Sidlesham Church	04.02.76	10.06.08	January 2007 September 2006
10	(Sidlesham)	04.02.70		
19	Sidlesham Quay	04.02.76	10.06.08	September 2006
	(Sidlesham)			

No	Area	Date Designated	Extended	CA Appraisal and Management Proposals
20	Somerley (Birdham, East Wittering & Earnley)	04.02.76	10.06.08 30.05.2013	May 2013
21	Tangmere	14.01.81	10.06.08 26.03.15	December 2014
22	Westbourne	14.01.81	10.06.08	March 2007
23	West Itchenor	04.02.76	16.12.2010	November 2010
24	West Wittering	04.02.76	21.03.84	September 2006
			10.06.08	September 2000
25	Wisborough Green	14.11.84	16.12.2010	November 2010

Further information can be found, as follows:

Chichester District Council <u>http://www.chichester.gov.uk/conservationareas</u> http://www.chichester.gov.uk/article/24659/Conservation-Area-Character-Appraisals

Historic England

https://historicengland.org.uk/advice/planning/conservation-areas/

Historic Parks and Gardens

There are 2 Registered Historic Parks and Gardens in Chichester District which are listed in table 2 below.

Table 2 – Registered Parks and Gardens

No	Name	Grade	Register Entry
1	Graylingwell	11	https://www.historicengland.org.uk/listing/the-
	Hospital		list/list-entry/1001555
2	Fishbourne Roman	*	https://www.historicengland.org.uk/listing/the-
	Palace		list/list-entry/1001211

Further information can be found, as follows:

Historic England https://historicengland.org.uk/listing/what-is-designation/registered-parks-andgardens/

The Gardens Trust http://thegardenstrust.org/

The Sussex Gardens Trust http://www.sussexgardenstrust.org.uk/

Parks and Gardens UK – Online Database http://www.parksandgardens.org/

Chichester District Historic Environment Strategy and Action Plan

Appendix 2 – Glossary of Terms

Alteration

Work intended to change the function or appearance of a place

Adaptation

The process by which an asset might be changed to a new use to ensure its survival. Such uses should be sympathetic to original use and pose no, or only minimum, threat to longevity by intensification of use.

Ancient Monument

Building place or structure designated as of national importance and protected in the UK under Ancient Monuments and Archaeological Areas Act 1979. See Historic Scotland Memorandum of Guidance 1998. Currently there are some 19,500 entries in the lists covering Schedule Monuments with approximately 35,000 sites ranging from standing stones to telephone kiosks. Scheduled Monument Consent is required before undertaking any work to a scheduled monument.

Anglo-Saxon

The main inhabitants of Britain before the Norman Conquest in 1066. The Angles and the Saxons were Germanic peoples that migrated to eastern England during the 5th and 6th centuries from Northern Europe, after the end of Roman rule.

Appraisal

A brief review, often within the planning framework, of the HER, Historic Maps and other sources to establish whether a proposed development has the potential for archaeology. The appraisal may or may not become a condition.

Archaeologist

A person who uses scientific methods to study the past, with the aim of recording and understanding ancient cultures.

Archaeology

The scientific study of past human life and change through analysis of material remains that humans have left behind (from the Greek root archaeo, meaning ancient and logos, meaning study)

Archaeological interest

There will be archaeological interest in a heritage asset if it holds, or potentially may hold, evidence of past human activity worthy of expert investigation at some point. Heritage assets with archaeological interest are the primary source of evidence about the substance and evolution of places, and of the people and cultures that made them.

Archaeological monitoring

Archaeological monitoring involves an archaeologist being present in the course of carrying out development works (which may include conservation works), to identify

and protect archaeological deposits, features or objects which may be uncovered or otherwise affected by the works. (See Watching Brief)

Artefact

An object or part of an object which has been used or created by a human and provides physical clues to the activity carried out by humans in the area of discovery (This can range from Pottery, Metalwork, Woodwork, Worked Stones through to mortar samples)

Article 4 Directions

A direction made by a local planning authority which limits the scope of permitted development rights granted by the Town and Country Planning Act (General Permitted Development) Order 1995, as amended.

Assemblage

A group of artefacts found together in a single context such as a grave or pit.

Asset

Building, structure, landscape, object or artefact that helps a society to recall its history by reference as a primary source: Contributing by its presence, in authentic form through conservation and preservation and allowing society to form an opinion about that society's historic development and influences.

Asset management

A process, by which an asset is to be looked after, maintained, changed or developed.

Authenticity

Those characteristics that most truthfully reflect and embody the cultural heritage values of a place

Brief

An outline of the requirements that must be addressed, together with an indication of the scope of works, that will be required.

Bronze Age

The first period in which metal implements and ornaments were made. (C.2000-c.700BC)

Building archaeology

The process of investigation of an asset, often standing buildings, without the stripping down required by pure archaeology. It will use methods and principles that will allow recording and investigation/analysis without loss of fabric or damage to structure. It will involve non-invasive, none destructive methods of investigation/understanding that may include:

- Analysis of the asset itself as a primary source
- Analysis of documentation providing record of the asset and its development/history
- May involve other methods of investigation such as: dendrochronology, ultra sound, photogrammetry, rectified photography, infra-red scanning, etc

Building recording

A system of recording a building which may involve similar methods to those defined in building archaeology above: the aim being to provide a set of data from which judgements may be made to assist understanding of an asset. Data thus provide should be stored in easily accessible archives for future reference. Data may involve historical analysis of an asset as well as information relating to contemporary methods of intervention and reasons for such intervention in order to inform future generations.

Burra Charter

Australian ICOMOS charter originating in 1981, revised to 2004. First to establish definition of cultural significance: "...means aesthetic, historical, scientific or social values for past, present and future generations." It also defined the fact that conservation should be tailored to suit "local need". It set down a total of 29 Articles including: Definitions, Conservation Principles, Conservation Processes and Conservation Practice.

Conservation

The process of managing change to a significant place in its setting in ways that will best sustain its heritage values, while recognising opportunities to reveal or reinforce those values for present and future generations.

Conservation Area

'An area of special architectural or historic interest, the character or appearance of which it is desirable to preserve or enhance', designated under what is now s69 of the Planning (Listed Buildings and Conservation Areas) Act 1990

Conservation Management Plan

A plan that identifies how an asset or site might respond to future development or need: probably a dynamic process that identifies significance, vulnerabilities and how these are to be addressed in any future plan to develop, adapt or change a site without loss of significance, authenticity or originality.

Conservation Plan

A document which sets out the significance of a site and how that significance will be retained in any future use, alteration, repair, management or development.

Conservation Statement

A simplification, or précis, of the conservation plan: it might also identify knowledge gaps or lacuna and how that lack of knowledge might be addressed and resolved.

Conservation Strategy

A plan to determine how intervention work[s] associated with the historic environment shall be implemented without loss or damage to the cultural significance of an asset. Such strategy will be influenced by a clear understanding of what, why and how an asset is significant. Such understanding will be informed by an investigation of the asset as primary source and documentary evidence as secondary source; this information will be used to gain clarity of understanding of the asset's significance to society and as an historic narrative of it an its societal development.

Consolidation

The act(s) of strengthening against further deterioration; without conjectural intervention. The term stabilisation might also be used.

Context (in relation to Archaeology)

The position of an archaeological find in time and space. Established through studying and recording an artefacts relationship to its surroundings, this is important in order to develop an understanding of events that happened to artefacts before and since their deposition in the ground.

Context (in relation to planning)

Any relationship between a place and other places, relevant to the values of that place.

Chronology

An arrangement of events in the order in which they occurred.

Culture

The non-genetic behaviour of humans, an assemblage of beliefs, behaviours and customs that are specific to a certain group of people. In archaeology 'culture' is often used to as an arbitrary term for similar material found on several sites of approximately the same date.

Cultural Heritage

Defined in 1972 by the World Heritage Convention as including monuments, groups of buildings ("ensembles") and sites. It included historic buildings, historic areas and towns, archaeological sites and the contents therein, as well as historic and cultural landscapes. It will also encompass historic artefacts, art and culture.

Cultural significance

"...means the aesthetic, historic, scientific or spiritual value for the past, present and future generations." Burra Charter.

It can also attach to emotional value: why and how society uses an asset to reinforce its understanding of history, development and influence. In simple terms it is the perceived value of an asset, established as a result of its continuity of presence and worth to society.

Designated heritage asset

A World Heritage Site, Scheduled Monument, Listed Building, Protected Wreck Site, Registered Park and Garden, Registered Battlefield or Conservation Area designated under the relevant legislation.

Designation

The recognition of particular heritage value(s) of a significant place by giving it formal status under law or policy intended to sustain those values

Desk-based assessment (DBA)

An assessment of both the known and potential archaeological resource within a specified area. A study is carried out on available sources such as HERs, Map Evidence, Documentary Sources and Aerial Photographs. The study will provide a background for a decision to be reached on the potential archaeological resource in a local, regional, national context within the review area.

Excavation

Intrusive fieldwork with a clear purpose, involving The digging of archaeological sites during which the soil is methodically removed to reveal archaeological features and finds, the positions of which are recorded in 3 dimensions. This will lead to both a further programme of Post Excavation and Publication and perhaps further excavation.

Evaluation

A limited programme of non-intrusive and/or intrusive fieldwork, which determines the presence or absence of archaeological features, structures, deposits, artefacts, or ecofacts, within a specified area. This may take the form of an intrusive investigation of a percentage of the site, geophysical or topographical survey. The results of this investigation will establish the requirements for any further work. (see also Field Survey)

Fabric

The material substance of which places are formed, including geology, archaeological deposits, structures and buildings, and flora

Feature

An archaeological find that cannot be removed from the site, such as a pit, ditch, hearth or building.

Field survey

A multi-disciplinary study of the long-term settlement history of a region and its environmental setting; closely related to landscape archaeology.

Geophysical survey

A method of seeing beneath the ground surface using a number of methodologies, including Ground Penetrating Radar (GPR), Resistivity and Magnetometry. It takes a specialist to both uses the field equipment and interpret the data. When used with Topographic survey the results can be very effective, though it is very dependent on soil and geological conditions within the site area.

GIS (Geographical Information System)

A range of techniques using the graphic capabilities of computers for an integrated analysis of maps, images, sites and finds. GIS has rapidly become essential in the interpretation of fieldwork data and is used within Units and County archaeological offices to interpret the landscape to asses potential for archaeology within an area.

Harm

Change for the worse, here primarily referring to the effect of inappropriate interventions on the heritage values of a place

Heritage

All inherited resources which people value for reasons beyond mere utility. The combined creation and products of nature and of man, in their entirety, that makes up the environment in which we live in time and space.

Heritage asset

A building, monument, site, place, area or landscape identified as having a degree of significance meriting consideration in planning decisions, because of its heritage interest. Heritage asset includes designated heritage assets and assets identified by the local planning authority (including local listing).

Heritage, cultural

Inherited assets which people identify and value as a reflection and expression of their evolving knowledge, beliefs and traditions, and of their understanding of the beliefs and traditions of others

Heritage, natural

Inherited habitats, species, ecosystems, geology and landforms, including those in and under water, to which people attach value

Historic Environment

All aspects of the environment resulting from the interaction between people and places through time, including all surviving physical remains of past human activity, whether visible, buried or submerged, and landscaped and planted or managed flora. Such assets may be physical in the form of the built environment, structures, landscapes, vehicles, artefacts, etc as well as spiritual/emotional in the form of knowledge, beliefs and understanding about the factors that have shaped and influenced history and may influence the present and the future.

Historic England

The government agency charged with the protection and care of the monuments and heritage resources of England

Historic environment record (HER)

A database/index that provide[s] access to systematically organised information relating to the historic environment of a defined geographic area for public benefit and use. It is maintained and updated for public benefit in accordance with national and international standards and guidance." Review of Heritage Protection: The way forward LINK NEEDED Department of Culture Media and Sport 2004.

ICOMOS

Acronym for International Convention on Monuments and Sites formed in 1965 following the Venice Charter of the previous year, which charter was adopted by ICOMOS as its own formative response to conservation ethics and principles.

In situ

Archaeological evidence that is in its original location.

Integrity

Wholeness, honesty

Intervention

Any work[s] to change, modify, repair or maintain the historic environment, which has a physical effect on the fabric of a place.

Iron Age

The first period in which iron was used to make weapons and tools, in Britain the Iron Age lies between the Bronze Age and the Roman invasion (c.700 BC-AD 43). This period is distinctive for its strong tribal societies who defended their settlements in hillforts, usually located on a natural promontory and defended by a series of banks and ditches.

Local Development Order

An Order made by a local planning authority (under the Town and Country Planning Act 1990) that grants planning permission for a specific development proposal or classes of development.

Local Plan

The plan for the future development of the local area, drawn up by the local planning authority in consultation with the community. In law this is described as the development plan documents adopted under the Planning and Compulsory Purchase Act 2004. Current core strategies or other planning policies, which under the regulations would be considered to be development plan documents, form part of the Local Plan. The term includes old policies which have been saved under the 2004 Act

Maintenance

Routine work regularly necessary to keep the fabric of a place in good order

Material

Relevant to and having a substantial effect on, demanding consideration

Natural change

Change which takes place in the historic environment without human intervention, which may require specific management responses (particularly maintenance or periodic renewal) in order to sustain the significance of a place

Object

Anything not (now) fixed to or incorporated within the structure of a place, but historically associated with it

Original

Existing from the beginning, being first or earliest: The earliest form of something (Oxford Dictionary Thesaurus 2001)

Original building

A building as it existed on 1 July 1948 or, if constructed after 1 July 1948, as it was built originally.

Medieval

Traditionally the period 1066 - c.1500 AD

Mesolithic

The 'Middle Stone Age': Representing a period of transition from the Paleolithic hunter-gathers of the last glaciation, to the Neolithic farmers of the post-glaciation period.

Middle Ages

See Medieval.

Neolithic

The 'New Stone Age': A period in history begging at the end of the last Ice Age, when people cultivated plants and kept animals but still used stone rather than metal tools. In northern Europe this period also sees the first pottery production. (c.4000-2000BC)

Norman

The period in Britain following the defeat of Harold at The Battle of Hastings in 1066 AD, after which William of Normandy (William the Conqueror) was proclaimed King of England. Also a descriptive term for the architectural style of this period, traditionally considered to continue until the 12th century, the architecture is characterised by round headed arches which are often highly decorated.

Palaeolithic

'The Old Stone Age': The period before the end of the last Ice Age when people lived as hunter-gathers, using stone tools, without agriculture or pottery.

Patina

The acquisition, through time, of a coating or, change to an original surface of a material that may add authenticity and reinforce age by its accretion.

Place

Any part of the historic environment, of any scale, that has a distinctive identity perceived by people

Prehistory

A large section of human history, lasting over a millennia, during which there are no written records. The only information we have about the prehistoric period is attend through archaeology.

Preservation

Action taken to maintain an asset in a stable, existing form or state and to stop or slow the process of deterioration and to maintain integrity.

Preserve

To keep safe from harm

Proportionality

The quality of being appropriately related to something else in size, degree, or other measurable characteristics

Public

Of, concerning, done, acting, etc. for people as a whole **Public Benefit**

Anything that delivers economic, social or environmental progress as described in the National Planning Policy Framework. Public benefits should flow from the proposed development. They should be of a nature or scale to be of benefit to the public at large and should not just be a private benefit. However, benefits do not always have to be visible or accessible to the public in order to be genuine public benefits. Public benefits may include heritage benefits, such as:

- sustaining or enhancing the significance of a heritage asset and the contribution of its setting
- reducing or removing risks to a heritage asset
- securing the optimum viable use of a heritage asset in support of its long term conservation

Rebuilding

Remaking a building, part of a building or artefact based on recorded drawings or known previous state of a place, building or artefact following damage or destruction. For example, the new roof and stairs at Uppark and the new roof and covering at Hampton Court. New material may be required as part of this process, such new work not be easily obvious to a casual observer and it will be necessary, in order to avoid deceit, for the new work to be discretely labelled or made obvious.

Reconstruction

"...returning a place as near as possible to a known earlier state and is distinguished by the introduction of materials (new and old) into the fabric." Burra Charter. "Re-establishment of what occurred or what existed in the past, on the basis of documentary or physical evidence." B.S.7913: 1998

Recording

See building recording.

Repair

Work beyond the scope of maintenance, to remedy defects caused by decay, damage or use, including minor adaptation to achieve a sustainable outcome, but not involving restoration or alteration

Replication

The act of making an exact copy of a place, object or artefact.

Restoration

To return a place as near as possible to a known earlier state by removing accretions or by reassembling existing components, on the basis of compelling evidence, without conjecture or introduction of new material."

Restoration

That period in history which involved the re-establishment of the Stuart Monarchy in Great Britain and Ireland in 1660.

Reversibility

A defining principle in conservation work; dictating that works of intervention should be capable of being removed and returned to a former state without further damage in the event of future work or research determining that an improved form of intervention becomes available.

Setting of a heritage asset

The surroundings in which a heritage asset is experienced. Its extent is not fixed and may change as the asset and its surroundings evolve. Elements of a setting may make a positive or negative contribution to the significance of an asset, may affect the ability to appreciate that significance or may be neutral.

Significance (for heritage policy)

The value of a heritage asset to this and future generations because of its heritage interest. That interest may be archaeological, architectural, artistic or historic. Significance derives not only from a heritage asset's physical presence, but also from its setting.

Significance [of a place]

The sum of the cultural and natural heritage values of a place, often set out in a statement of significance

Significant place

A place which has heritage value(s)

Specification

A written schedule of works required for a particular project (planning archaeologist or client), set out in sufficient detail to be quantified, costed, implemented and monitored.

Society for the Protection of Ancient Buildings (SPAB)

Formed as a reaction to the restorationist principles of subjective/conjectural intervention affecting much medieval church architecture in the mid-19th century. Also known as the anti-scrape movement: a fashionable practice of removing rendered finished on stone structure buildings to expose the texture of the underlying stone. The SPAB manifesto of 1877 set down the principles of the society and is considered the genesis of the conservation movement in the UK. Founder members of the SPAB included William Morris, John Ruskin, et al.

Sustain

Maintain, nurture and affirm validity

Sustainable

Capable of meeting present needs without compromising ability to meet future needs

Test pits

A series of small (usually 1m x 1m) excavations to give an indication of the underlying soil /deposit profiles. These may take place prior to full evaluation, or may be all that is required on the site.

Topographic survey

A detailed analysis of the ground surface of the site, a contour plan (from a flat 2D plan to a 3D computer model) is produced and can help to recognise buried landscape features or features that are too slight or too large to see with the naked eye.

Trial trenches

See evaluation

Value

An aspect of worth or importance, here attached by people to qualities of places

Value, aesthetic

Value deriving from the ways in which people draw sensory and intellectual stimulation from a place

Value, communal

Value deriving from the meanings of a place for the people who relate to it, or for whom it figures in their collective experience or memory

Value, evidential

Value deriving from the potential of a place to yield evidence about past human activity

Value, historical

Value deriving from the ways in which past people, events and aspects of life can be connected through a place to the present

Value-based judgement

An assessment that reflects the values of the person or group making the assessment

Venice Charter 1964

Prepared by a second (first in Paris in 1957) Congress of Architects and Specialists of Historic Buildings in Venice in 1964: It agreed that, "It is essential that the principles guiding the preservation of ancient buildings...be agreed and be laid down on an international basis..." It defined 16 Articles including Definitions, Aim, Conservation, Restoration, Historic Sites, Excavations and Publication.

Vernacular architecture

May be traditional in form, built with traditional materials using traditional methods, may be peculiar to an area and generally small in scale: unpretentious, simple, indigenous and generally using local materials, generally, agricultural, domestic and local industrial buildings; following a local tradition and style.

Watching brief

A formal programme of observation and investigation conducted during any operation carried out for non-archaeological reasons within a specified area or site on land or underwater, where there is a possibility that archaeological deposits may be disturbed or destroyed. The programme will result in the preparation of a report and ordered archive.

Written Scheme of Investigation

A document detailing the approach to meeting the requirements of the Brief. Can also be called Project Outline.

Chichester District Historic Environment Strategy and Action Plan

Appendix 3 – Action Plan Programme

Action Plan Summary February 2017 – March 2018

No	Action	Priority	Responsibility for Delivery	Outcomes	Target Date
1	Adoption of the Historic Environment Strategy	Н	Planning Policy, Conservation and Design Manager	Adopted Historic Environment Strategy to support the Local Plan and prioritised approach to guide future work	February 2017
2	Completion of the Selsey Conservation Area Appraisal	Н	Historic Environment Team	Up to date character appraisal for Selsey and identification of need for boundary changes and additional planning controls	May 2017
3	Implement designation of boundary changes to Selsey Conservation Area and designation of Old Selsey Conservation Area	Н	Historic Environment Team	Implementation of decision above	June 2017
4	Implementation of Article 4 Directions for Chichester	Н	Historic Environment Team/ Committee Services	Additional planning controls to conserve the character and appearance of the conservation areas from small scale alterations.	February 2017
5	Confirm immediate and make non- immediate Article 4 Directions for Chichester Conservation Area	Н	Historic Environment Team/ Committee Services	Additional planning controls to conserve the character and appearance of the conservation areas from small scale alterations.	July 2017

No	Action	Priority	Responsibility for Delivery	Outcomes	Target Date
6	Implementation of Article 4 Directions for Selsey and Old Selsey	Η	Historic Environment Team/ Committee Services	Additional planning controls to conserve the character and appearance of the conservation areas from small scale alterations.	June 2017
7	Confirm immediate and make non- immediate Article 4 Directions for Selsey and Old Selsey Conservation Areas	H	Historic Environment Team/ Committee Services	Additional planning controls to conserve the character and appearance of the conservation areas from small scale alterations.	November 2017
8	Complete Review of Fishbourne Conservation Area	Н	Historic Environment Team	Up to date character appraisals for Fishbourne and identification of need for boundary changes and additional planning controls	September 2017
9	Complete Review of Westbourne Conservation Area	Н	Historic Environment Team	Up to date character appraisals for Westbourne and identification of need for boundary changes and additional planning controls	February 2018
10	Publish Guidelines on making good listed building consent and planning applications affecting the historic environment and preparing heritage statements.	Μ	Historic Buildings Advisors	To encourage better applications and to speed up the planning application process by avoiding the need to ask for additional information/clarification	June 2017
11	Prepare a short owners guide explaining implications of owning a listed building for distribution to Estate Agents and Building Owners	Н	Historic Buildings Advisors	To set out the basics of what owning a heritage asset means to improve understanding of what they can and cannot do without formal consent and advice on good practice.	March 2018

No	Action	Priority	Responsibility for Delivery	Outcomes	Target Date
12	Prepare a validation checklist/process for Heritage Statements	Μ	Historic Building Advisors	A means for overcoming problems of validation of applications with very poor quality heritage statements	April 2017
13	Complete first tranche of listed building guidance notes (Windows and Common types of work that require / may not require LBC) and publish on web	Μ	Historic Buildings Advisors/ADC	Wide range of advice and guidance for agents and planning officers to reduce enquiries and formal advice from HBAs	July 2017
14	Complete second tranche of listed building guidance notes (Shop fronts/Pointing/ Flint walls and flint wall repair) and publish on web	Μ	Historic Buildings Advisors	To encourage better applications and to speed up the planning application process by avoiding the need to ask for additional information/clarification	November 2017
15	Complete third tranche of listed building guidance notes (External fixtures and fittings/External elevations/External doors and windows/ Architectural features/ Roofs/Interiors and finishes) and publish in web	Μ	Historic Buildings Advisors	To encourage better applications and to speed up the planning application process by avoiding the need to ask for additional information/clarification	March 2018
16	Commence Reviews of Hunston, Donnington and Prinsted Conservation Areas	L	Historic Environment Team	Up to date character appraisal for Chichester and identification of need for boundary changes and additional planning controls	March 2018

Conservation Area Character Appraisal Programme for Review

Year	Conservation Area	Notes
Year 1: 2017-18	Westbourne Review	
	Fishbourne Review	
Year 2: 2018-19	Hunston Review	
	Donnington Review	
	Prinsted Review	
Year 3: 2019-20	Graylingwell – New Appraisal	Anticipated completion of development in 2017
Year 4: 2020-21	West Wittering	
	Siddlesham Church	
	Siddlesham Quay	
Year 5: 2021-22	Oving Review	
	Runcton Review	
	Dell Quay Review	
Year 6: 2022-23	West Itchenor Review	
	Boxgrove	
	Halnaker	
Year 7: 2023-2024	Kirdford Review	
	Wisborough Green Review	
	Plaistow Review	
Year 8: 2024-2025	Bosham Review	
	Earnley Review	
	Somerley Review	
Year 9: 2025-2026	Tangmere Review	
	Selsey Review	
	Old Selsey Review	
Year 10: 2026-2027	Chichester Review	